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(57) ABSTRACT 

Adrop transfer system has a plurality of acoustic transducers 
capable of generating acoustic Waves. Aplurality of spacing 
components are located betWeen at least some of the acous 
tic transducers. A controller is placed in operative connec 
tion With the acoustic transducers and con?gured to activate 
the acoustic transducers in a phase relationship With each 
other. The acoustic transducers are positioned in relationship 
to each other and are operated in the phase relationship to 
have at least some of the acoustic Waves converge at a 
selected point at a selected time. 

12 Claims, 6 Drawing Sheets 

K“ 

'/////////. 
- 



U.S. Patent Dec. 27,2005 Sheet 1 0f 6 US 6,979,073 B2 

000000000000, 000000000000 . 000000000000 OOOOOOOOOOOO OOOOOOOOOOOO OOOOOOOOOOOO OOOOOOOOOOOO JOOOOOOOOOOOO 
FIG. 1A 

FIG. 1B 



U.S. Patent Dec. 27,2005 Sheet 2 0f 6 US 6,979,073 B2 

N W2 
32n 

34r 
32b 
34b 
32a 
340 

FIG. 2 

3211 
3417 

32a 
340 

FIG. 3 



U.S. Patent Dec. 27,2005 Sheet 3 0f 6 US 6,979,073 B2 

FIG. 4 

FIG. 5 







U.S. Patent Dec. 27,2005 Sheet 6 6f 6 US 6,979,073 B2 

FIG. 10 

100a 1006 m0 
\ . n\ 

I 40 

FIG. 1 1 



US 6,979,073 B2 
1 

METHOD AND APPARATUS TO PULL 
SMALL AMOUNTS OF FLUID FROM 

N-WELL PLATES 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention is directed to ?uid movement, and 
more speci?cally, to the movement of small drops of ?uid 
through the use of acoustic Waves. 

A number of applications, such as combinatorial chem 
istry, high throughput screening, among others, include a 
procedure for taking small amounts of liquid reagents con 
tained in a Well plate, and then depositing the small amounts 
of reagents in different combinations into other Well plates, 
i.e., a Well-plate-to-Well-plate transfer. An issue Which arises 
in the transfer of ?uids from Well plate to Well plate is 
potential contamination of the donor Well plate. Particularly, 
the donor Well plate may contain material Which is part of a 
library of donor materials that can number in the millions of 
compounds and represent a major investment for an insti 
tution, corporation or other organiZation. 

Presently, these compounds are often transferred by an 
exchange apparatus using disposable tips. The exchange 
apparatus may be a vacuum pipette system, Wherein the tip 
comes into contact With ?uids in Wells of the donor Well 
plate. Therefore, after each operation the disposable tip is 
replaced With a neW tip, such that the next time the pipette 
is used, contamination Will not occur When the pipette is 
placed into a different Well in the donor Well plate. 

The need to replace the disposable tip has certain draW 
backs, including sloWing doWn the transfer process, and the 
?nancial cost of tip replacement. A further draWback is that 
the reagent maintained in the tip is discarded With the tip. 
Commonly, the reagent and/or other ?uids in the Well plates 
are themselves expensive, and such Waste of these materials 
adds to the economic cost of the transfer. 

In order to minimiZe, and more desirably eliminate, 
contamination issues, it is considered useful to employ a 
transfer mechanism or procedure to remove droplets from 
the donor Well plate Without physical contact to the ?uid. 

In US. Pat. No. 6,416,164 to Stearns, et al., a transfer 
mechanism is taught to be eject ?uids from a Well plate 
Without physical contact, and further to use this transfer 
mechanism for Well-plate-to-Well-plate transfer. The ’164 
patent is hereby incorporated by reference in its entirety. In 
that patent, an acoustic ejector, including a focusing element 
and acoustic radiation generator imparts an acoustic Wave 
through the bottom surface of a Well to eject droplets from 
a Well plate. It is argued in this patent, that prior devices 
employed lensing designs Which did not permit for the 
projecting of a focal point far enough into a Well to emit 
acoustic droplets. 
More particularly, for example, it Was noted that the base 

of a Greiner 1536 Well has an extent of approximately 1.53 
mm. The narroWness of this Well limits the physical dimen 
sion of the acoustic beam Which may enter a column of 
liquid contained Within the Well, as acoustic beams that are 
Wider than the base of the Well Would result in unWanted 
generation of complex pattern of refraction in the Well Walls. 
The height of the Walls in such a Well is 5 mm, more than 
three times the dimension of the base. Using an F1 lens and 
maintaining the extent of the acoustic energy Within the Well 
base, the depth from Which the lens could effect ejection 
Would be substantially under 2 mm. Hence, it Was argued the 
?uid could not be ejected from such a Well if the Well Was 
more than half full. The patent noted that in contrast, by 
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2 
using a Weakly focusing lens such as an F3 lens, the full 
height of the liquid Would be Within the range of focus. 

Thus, patent is concerned With ejecting droplets from a 
container having a greater depth than Width ratio, When the 
acoustic Waves being used to eject droplets enter the reser 
voir from the bottom of the reservoir. 

It has been determined by the inventors that an alternative 
method and design for emitting or obtaining drops from a 
?uid reservoir such as a Well plate Would be useful, Where 
contamination of the ?uid Within the Well plates is avoided. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION 

Accordingly, presented is a drop transfer system having a 
plurality of acoustic transducers capable of generating 
acoustic Waves. A plurality of spacing components are 
located betWeen at least some of the acoustic transducers. A 
controller is placed in operative connection With the acoustic 
transducers and con?gured to activate the acoustic transduc 
ers in a phase relationship With each other. The acoustic 
transducers are positioned in relationship to each other and 
are operated in the phase relationship to have at least some 
of the acoustic Waves converge at a selected point at a 
selected time. 

In another aspect of the invention, a method is provided 
for transferring drops in an acoustic drop generation system. 
The steps include positioning a reservoir of ?uid in opera 
tional association With a plurality of acoustic transducers 
separated from each other by a plurality of spacing compo 
nents. Then there is a selective activation of at least some of 
the acoustic transducers to generate a plurality of acoustic 
Waves With appropriate phase relationships. The generated 
acoustic Waves are directed to a same spot at the same time 

Wherein the energy from these Waves may constructively 
interfere, effectively focusing the Waves and emits a drop 
from the reservoir. 

With attention to yet a further aspect of the present 
invention, provided is a drop transfer system, including a 
reservoir con?gured to hold a ?uid. A drop ejection mecha 
nism is con?gured to be placed in operational association 
With the reservoir, Wherein operation of the drop ejection 
mechanism results in drops of ?uid in the reservoir being 
emitted from the reservoir via an aperture. A controller is 
provided to control operation of the drop ejection mecha 
nism. Adrop collection mechanism having side Walls, a ?rst 
end perpendicular to the side Walls, a second end perpen 
dicular to the side Walls and distant from the ?rst end, Where 
the ?rst end includes a hydrophobic outer surface in Which 
is de?ned an opening and a hydrophilic interior section 
extending from the opening and de?ned by the side Walls. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1A illustrates a planar vieW of a Well-plate; 

FIG. 1B depicts a portional vieW of a Well plate having 
individual Wells or reservoirs, Which may be used in con 
junction With the present application; 

FIG. 2 depicts an embodiment of a stacked acoustic 
ejection mechanism Which is used to eject ?uid from the 
Wells; 

FIG. 3 sets forth a side vieW of a single stacked acoustic 
ejection mechanism in operative association With a single 
Well of the Well plate; 

FIG. 4 illustrates a system and process used to determine 
the ?uid surface height of ?uid in the Well; 



US 6,979,073 B2 
3 

FIG. 5 depicts the stacked acoustic ejection mechanism 
ejecting a ?uid drop from the Well, being collected by a drop 
collection mechanism; 

FIG. 6 provides additional detail of the ?uid drop collec 
tion mechanism of FIG. 5; 

FIG. 7 sets forth an embodiment Wherein the acoustic 
stacked ejection mechanism is a single acoustic ejection 
mechanism moved among a plurality of reservoirs of a Well 
plate; 

FIG. 8 illustrates a side vieW of a planar acoustic ejection 
mechanism; 

FIG. 9 illustrates a side vieW of a planar acoustic ejection 
mechanism located on a movable transport for movement 
among a plurality of Wells; 

FIG. 10 sets forth a plurality of stacked acoustic ejection 
mechanisms being movable among a plurality of reservoirs 
of a Well plate; 

FIG. 11 depicts a plurality of planar acoustic ejection 
mechanisms being movable among a plurality of reservoirs 
of a Well plate. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENT 

FIG. 1A is a planar vieW of a multi-Well plate 10 Which 
may be used in connection With concepts of the present 
application. It is understood that Well-plate represents Well 
plates having any number of Wells (i.e., reservoirs) 12. FIG. 
1B provides a portional cross-sectional vieW of Well plate 
10. As shoWn in the cross-sectional portional vieW, the 
plurality of reservoirs 12 are spaced Within the Well plate. 
The reservoirs 12 being connected Within the overall Well 
plate via an upper interconnection surface 14. In one 
embodiment, the reservoirs 14 Which include a bottom 
surface 16, side Walls 18 and a top aperture 20, are spaced 
from each other and designed in association With the overall 
Well plate to have unobstructed access to the outer surfaces 
of side Walls 18. Wherein unobstructed access areas 22 are 
betWeen apertures 20, and also betWeen a reservoir 12 and 
an end portion 24 of the Well plate. 

Multi-Well plates Which may be used in the present 
application may have any number of Wells in any Well 
arrangement, on any multi-Well plate format or footprint. 
Typically, the Wells are arranged in tWo-dimensional linear 
arrays such as shoWn in FIG. 1A, and usually have betWeen 
96 and 864 Wells. HoWever, it is to be appreciated that Well 
plates With a larger number of Wells such as 1536, 3456, and 
9600, as Well as other Well plate siZes, may be used. 

Well volumes typically vary from 500 nanoliters or less to 
over 200 microliters, depending on Well depth and a cross 
sectional area. Wells can be made in any cross-sectional 
shape (in plan vieW), including square, round and hexago 
nal, and combination thereof. Wells can be made in any 
cross-sectional shape (in vertical vieW), including shear 
vertical Walls With ?at or round bottoms, conical Walls With 
?at or round bottom, and curved vertical Walls With ?at or 
round bottoms and combinations thereof. 

The materials for manufacturing the Well plates are typi 
cally polymeric, since these materials lend themselves to 
mass manufacturing techniques. Polymeric materials can 
particularly facilitate plate manufacture by molding methods 
knoWn in the art and developed in the future. One particular 
type of multi-Well plate is a microtiter plate. 

It is to be appreciated that, While the Well plate described 
in FIG. 1B, has unobstructed access to the side Walls, other 
embodiments of the present application do not need access 
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4 
to the side-Walls, and Well plates having bottom support 
beams or components may also be used. 

Turning to FIG. 2, illustrated is a side vieW of a single 
stacked acoustic ejection mechanism 30. The ejection 
mechanism 30 includes a plurality of acoustic transducers 
32a—32n and spacing components 34a—34n arranged in an 
alternating sequence stacked design. The spacing compo 
nents may be made of any material Which does not interfere 
substantially With acoustic Waves generated from the trans 
ducers 32a—32n. In one embodiment, the spacing compo 
nents may be made of a polymeric material. The plurality of 
transducers 32a—32n and spacing components 34a—34n may, 
alternatively, be built upon a base 36. The position of the 
transducers 32a—32n and spacing components 34a—34n 
de?ne an interior area 38, siZed to receive a Well, such as the 
Wells of FIG. 1. Interior area 38 may in certain embodiments 
include an acoustic coupling material 40, such as Water, 
silicone, or other appropriate material having a su?iciently 
high acoustic coupling characteristic. A controller 42 is in 
operational connection to the transducers 32a—32n to selec 
tively activate the transducers for the generation of acoustic 
Waves. 

Turning to FIG. 3, in this ?gure the stacked acoustic 
ejection mechanism 30 and one of the Wells 12 of a Well 
plate 10, such as shoWn in FIG. 1 are in operational 
connection With each other. Well/reservoir 12 is placed 
Within the coupling material 40, Whereby a high coupling 
ratio is achieved betWeen the ring transducers 32a—32n and 
the ?uid 50 Within Well 12. The controller 42 functions to 
pulse each of the ring transducers 32a—32n in a phased 
sequence to cause a drop 52 to be ejected from a surface 54 
of ?uid 50. Drop 52 is then directed to a substrate 56 Which 
may be any of a number of substrates, including another Well 
plate. 
More particular attention is noW provided to the operation 

of controller 42 in its phase activation of ring transducers 
32a—32n. Particularly, to emit a drop from surface 54, 
sufficient energy is imparted at a point at the surface 54 at 
substantially the same time to disturb the surface and emit 
drop 52. Therefore, the phasing sequence is designed to 
provide a convergence of a plurality of acoustic Waves 
generated by the individual transducers 32a—32n. 

In operation, controller 42 pulses or otherWise activates 
ring transducer 32a (at time=1) to generate acoustic Wave 
60a directed to the surface 54. The controller 42 Will then 
activate or pulse ring transducer 32b (at time 1+A delay). 
Pulsing of ring transducer 32b generates acoustic Wave 60b 
directed to surface 54. Similarly, ring transducer 32c is then 
pulsed by controller 42 (at time 1+A 2). This results in the 
generation of yet a further acoustic Wave 60c directed to 
surface 54. The phasing operation and pulsing is continued 
for other ring transducers beloW the surface 54. The cou 
pling material 40 assists in passing a substantial portion of 
the acoustic Wave through side Walls 18 of the Well 12 into 
?uid 50. The frequencies and phase relationships applied to 
each of the ring transducers 32a—32n may vary from each 
other, as appropriate to cause the generated acoustic Waves 
to reach the selected destination at the appropriate time. 
Controller 42 is capable of generating its pulses by any 
knoWn pulse generating scheme. 
From the preceding description, it is seen that the dis 

closed concepts illustrate an acoustic drop ejection system 
Which has a controllable, variable focal length/variable 
F-number design. By providing this controllable variable 
focal length/variable F-number design, the system may 
effectively address changing liquid levels in reservoirs, 
through adjustment of system operating parameters. These 
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adjustments result in acoustically generated signals Which 
Will come to focus at different levels in the reservoirs. 

Turning to FIG. 4, it is understood that knowing the height 
of the liquid 50 Within Well 12 assists in determining the 
required values of particular system operating parameters 
such as the frequency, time delay and selective operation of 
the ring transducers 32a—32n. For example, as ?uid drops 
are emitted from the ?uid, the surface level may drop from 
a ?rst level 54 of FIG. 3 to ?uid level 54a. Therefore, it is 
desirable to provide a liquid height detection mechanism and 
procedure. Then, When the height of the liquid is deter 
mined, this information is used by the controller 42 to 
calibrate the output of the ring pieZo transducers. 

One procedure for determining the ?uid height is a pulse 
echo technique. Speci?cally, the controller 42 pulses the 
bottom ring transducer 32a generating a pulse echo acoustic 
Wave 62. The generated Wave 62 travels to the surface of 
?uid level 54a and is de?ected at the surface interface. The 
de?ected Wave 64 then propagates back doWn to ring 
transducer 32a. The returned acoustic Wave is then sensed 
by the transducer 32a, noW operating as a receiver. Particu 
larly, it is knoWn transducers can operate both as transmitters 
and receivers. Therefore, in this operation When controller 
42 issues an activation pulse, transducer 32a operates to 
transmit acoustic Wave 62 Which re?ects off the surface of 
the ?uid level 54a, and then a portion thereof re?ects back 
to the transducer 32a, Which is at this point operating as a 
receiver. Controller 42 determines the time from transmis 
sion to reception, and is therefore able to calculate the ?uid 
height. Again, using this information, controller 42 cali 
brates its phased operation, taking into account the liquid 
level, as Well as the effects of the side Walls and other 
physical parameters. 
An alternative level checking technique to determine the 

?uid level is accomplished by sequentially pulsing the 
plurality of ring transducers 32a—32n, to detect the strongest 
of the Waves. If a transducer is pulsed and there is no 
re?ective Wave, then it is knoW the transducer Would be 
above the ?uid level. Subsequent loWer transducers can be 
pulsed in this Way until a re?ective Wave is detected and the 
?uid level Would be knoWn to be above the transducers 
Which had a re?ective Wave and beloW those that did not 
have a re?ective Wave. Of course, still other techniques for 
measuring ?uid level may be undertaken, including use of 
separate components such as a visual inspection via a laser 
arrangement or other knoWn such techniques. 

Turning to FIG. 5, one embodiment of the present appli 
cation is used for the transferring of the ?uid from the Well 
12 to a drop collection mechanism 70, Which is then used to 
move the drop to a third location, such as a separate Well 
plate. In FIG. 5, drop collection mechanism 70 is placed 
over the upper aperture 20 of Well 12. By operation of 
controller 42, drop 72 is emitted by acoustic energy and is 
directed to a receiving tip 74 of drop collection mechanism 
70. Collection mechanism 70 is designed to pull the drop 72 
into collection mechanism 70 by capillary action, so it does 
not fall back doWn into the Well 12 and contaminate the ?uid 
in the Well. 

Turning to FIG. 6, a more detailed vieW of the drop 
collection mechanism 70 is illustrated as having side Walls 
76 extending substantially perpendicular to the surface of 
?uid in Well 12, the front ?rst surface or receiving tip 74 in 
Which is de?ned an opening 78, and a second end 80. The 
front surface 74 is designed With a hydrophobic surface 
material such as a silicone rubber, or other high surface 
tension material. Opening 78 provides access to an interior 
area 82 having hydrophilic interior surfaces such as copper 
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6 
or other loW surface tension material. As an alternative, the 
interior area 82 may be designed With a texture that draWs 
the ?uid drops into the interior. This texture may be a rough 
surface used to grab the droplets and pull the droplets into 
the interior area 82. Since many of the subsequent reactions 
in the bio?uid, combinatorial chemistry areas may require 
highly diluted solutions, the interior area (capillary) can be 
partially ?lled With dilutant prior to the ?uid drop being 
obtained. 
When the captured drop is to then be emitted, such as a 

separate Well plate, an active drop expulsion device such as 
a burst of air generated by an energy source Which is part of 
back end 80 may be used. 

Turning to FIG. 7, in one embodiment, the stacked 
acoustic ejection mechanism 30 may be placed on a movable 
carrier 90, Which operates to locate stacked acoustic ejection 
mechanism 30 in alignment With one of Wells 12 and then 
move mechanism 30 into operational engagement With the 
selected Well. In this manner, a single ejector mechanism 30 
(or a number smaller than the amount of reservoirs) may be 
used to eject droplets from an associated Well plate. 

With further attention to FIG. 7, ejection mechanism 30 is 
maintained in a stationary state, and the Well plate is moved 
via a moving mechanism 92 over the stationary acoustic 
ejection mechanism 30 and then moved into operational 
engagement. 

Turning to another embodiment of the present application, 
FIG. 8 illustrates a side vieW of a planar acoustic ejection 
mechanism 100 having ring transducers 102a—102n located 
in a plane in an alternating sequence With spacing compo 
nents 104a—104n. A controller 106 controls operation of 
transducers 102a—102n. An acoustic coupling component 
108 is located on a top surface of the planar acoustic ejection 
mechanism 100 for coupling generated acoustic Waves into 
the interior of a Well 12. Alternatively, the acoustic coupling 
material may be part of the Well. 

In a similar manner as described in connection With the 
embodiment of the stacked acoustic ejection mechanism 30, 
the controller 106 generates activation signals Which are 
transmitted to the individual ring transducers 102a—102n. 
This activates acoustic Waves such as 110a—110n generated 
to reach an upper surface 112 of ?uid 114 at substantially the 
same location and same time With suf?cient energy to 
disturb the surface and generate a droplet 116. It is to be 
appreciated that control of ring transducers 102a—102n Will, 
similar to the embodiment of FIGS. 2—3, provide for a 
system With a controllable, variable focal length or F-num 
ber. 

Similar to the embodiments for the stacked acoustic 
ejection mechanism 30 of FIGS. 7 and 8, in FIG. 9 the planar 
acoustic ejection mechanism 100 is located on a movable 
transport 120 Which moves the planar acoustic ejection 
mechanism 100 to individual Wells 12, and then after 
aligning at the appropriate location, moves into operational 
connection With a selected Well. 

In an alternative embodiment in FIG. 9, ejection mecha 
nism 100 is maintained in a stationary planar acoustic 
ejection mechanism, and a movable transport 130 for the 
Well plate 132. 

In another embodiment, illustrated by FIG. 10, a plurality 
of stacked acoustic ejection mechanisms 30a—30n are 
formed and driven co-operatively by a controller con?gu 
ration 140 Which may be a single controller such as in FIG. 
3 or multiple controllers acting together. The stacked acous 
tic ejection mechanisms are spaced to permit engagement 
With a plurality of the reservoirs or Wells of the Well plate. 
In this design, all or a subset of the reservoirs or Wells may 
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be engaged at a single time. FIG. 11 depicts a similar 
embodiment such as FIG. 10, but in relationship With a 
plurality of planar acoustic ejection mechanisms 
100a—100n. 

Use of the foregoing embodiments provide mechanisms 
Which permit the pulling out of small amounts of the ?uid 
from Well plates or other deep designed reservoirs or Wells 
Where the ratio of reservoir or Well height to aperture (i.e., 
opening) is 1:1, and greater and highly variable over the 
course of using up the ?uid. For example, described mecha 
nisms are effective Where the height to aperture siZe is 
greater than 1:1, e.g., 2:1 or more. As the height of the 
reservoir or Well increases, additional ring transducers may 
be added. By this design, a drop siZe of 100 picoliters and 
a drop diameter of 57.5 pm may be achieved, Where the 
velocity in Water, When that is used as a coupling ?uid, is 
1500 m/s at approximately 52 MhZ Which is a reasonable 
frequency range for this type of system. For these results, a 
velocity in the transducers is approximately 4500 m/s, and 
there is approximately 86 pm of layer separation betWeen 
the transducers. 

It is to be understood that While the invention has been 
described in conjunction With the speci?c embodiments 
thereof, the foregoing description is intended to illustrate 
and not to limit the scope of the invention. Other aspects, 
advantages and modi?cations Will be apparent to those 
skilled in the art to Which the invention pertains. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A drop transfer system comprising: 
a plurality of acoustic transducers Which generate acoustic 

Waves; 
a plurality of spacing components located between at least 
some of the acoustic transducers Wherein the acoustic 
Waves generated by the acoustic transducers are at least 
partially physically spaces from each other and the 
plurality of acoustic transducers and the plurality of 
spacing elements are con?gured in a stacked alternating 
sequence, Which forms an interior area siZed to receive 

a reservoir; and 
a controller in operative connection With the acoustic 

transducers, and con?gured to activate the acoustic 
transducers in a phased relationship With each other, 
Wherein the acoustic transducers are positioned in 
relationship to each other and are operated in the 
phased relationship to have at least some of the acoustic 
Waves converge at a selected location and at a selected 
time. 
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2. The system according to claim 1, Wherein the interior 

area includes an acoustic coupling material. 
3. The system according to claim 1, Wherein the controller 

is designed to alter the phase relationship of the acoustic 
transducers. 

4. The system according to claim 1, further including a 
reservoir having a bottom, side Walls, and a top side aper 
ture, the reservoir located Within the interior area and 
holding an amount of ?uid. 

5. The system according to claim 4, Wherein the ?uid is 
a bio?uid. 

6. The system according to claim 4, Wherein the point 
Where at least some of the acoustic Waves converge is at a 
surface of the ?uid, resulting in a drop of the ?uid being 
emitted from the reservoir. 

7. The system according to claim 1, further including: 
a plurality of sets of the acoustic transducers; and 
a plurality of sets of the spacing elements, each of the 

plurality of sets of the spacing elements located 
betWeen at least some of the acoustic transducers. 

8. The system according to claim 1, further including a 
reservoir having a bottom, side Walls, and a top side aper 
ture, the reservoir located in operational association With the 
plurality of acoustic transducers, Wherein operation of the 
acoustic transducers result in the emitting of ?uid drops 
from the reservoir. 

9. The system according to claim 8, further including: 
a drop collection mechanism having side Walls, a ?rst end 

perpendicular to the side Walls, a second end perpen 
dicular to the side Walls and distant from the ?rst end, 
the ?rst end having a hydrophobic surface in Which is 
de?ned an opening, and a hydrophilic, interior section 
extending from the opening and de?ned by the side 
Walls. 

10. The system according to claim 1, Wherein the acoustic 
transducer is con?gured to operate as a transmitter and a 
receiver. 

11. The system according to claim 1, further including a 
reservoir, at least one of the plurality of transducers and 
spacers and the reservoir being movable. 

12. The system according to claim 1, Wherein the con 
troller is con?gured to activate the acoustic transducers to 
generate acoustic Wave signals and the signals are focused at 
variable levels in the reservoir thereby creating variable 
effective focal lengths. 

* * * * * 


